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President, David Whipple, called the regular meeting of the Town Council to order at 7:30 p.m. in the Town Hall with council members Brad Korff, Roger Bippus & Kenneth Temme present. Also present were town attorney Adam Farrar and maintenance supervisor Garry Sierra.
David Whipple made a motion, seconded by Roger Bippus, to approve the minutes from the September 11th meeting. The motion passed by 4-0 voice vote.

Kenneth Temme made a motion, seconded by Brad Korff, to approve the financial reports ending September 11th. The motion passed by 4-0 voice vote.

Brad Korff made a motion, seconded by Kenneth Temme, to approve the claims on the Accounts Payable Voucher. The motion passed by 4-0 voice vote.

CLERK-TREASURER:

Mallory Lowe advised the council that she had submitted our 2008 budget to the Department of Local Government Finance.  Mallory also explained that Karla Giesler from the State Board of Accounts is here auditing us for the year 2006.  The records have all been made available for her.
It was explained by Mallory that Karla has advised to us again that we need to update our software and that many of the record keeping methods we are using are not approved.  Karla recommended we look into acquiring Keystone software, which is the most widely used government software program in our area and other small surrounding towns. 

David Whipple asked how long Karla has been here auditing us and Mallory responded about a week and a half so far.

Mallory advised that she had completely cleaned out the clerk storage room in the town hall.  All records have been organized and put in chronological order according to year and subject.  New shelving was installed by Garry & Lou.  All records for 1999 and older will be stored up stairs in the attic and all 2000 to present are organized in the storage room.  

A main concern of Mallory’s was the largely overdue sewer bills.  One of the overdue bills was for Dress Subdivision.  This account was 2 months overdue and very soon to be 3 months overdue.  The late fee alone would be over $400, so Mallory made a phone call to George David who was in charge of collecting and paying the sewer bills for Dress Subdivision.  He explained to Mallory that their fund had been depleted and that he was tired of having this job, he never asked for it and that he could not get the neighborhood association to come together to solve the problem.  Mallory will continue to work on this issue with the homeowners to resolve.

Adam Farrar asked if the subdivision had a board.  Mallory advised that George David told her that no one was interested in being on the board or attending the neighborhood meetings.

There is only one main meter for the entire neighborhood; we only receive one reading from Evansville Water department for all 11 homes explained Mallory.  It is up to the homeowners themselves to figure and pay their bills.

Mallory advised to the board that she opened a credit line at Office Depot so that she could order online & have supplies delivered.

OLD BUSINESS:
David Whipple updated council & residents on the flow tote project and that the project is coming along nicely and the contractor has done a fine job.

David also advised that the council has completed an affidavit & ordinance on the new 2 tier sewer rate for well customers who have 2 or less residents occupying their home.  The ordinance is ready to be approved and passed tonight he stated.  He asked if there were any questions from the residents before passing the ordinance, there were not.

A motion was made by David Whipple to pass the Ordinance2007-6 for discounted well user sewer rates, Brad seconded the motion and the motion passed with a voice vote of 4-0.  The board members then signed the ordinance.

David explained that there is an affidavit that is required for the well user discount.  He made a motion to accept this affidavit, the motion was seconded by Kenneth Temme and the motion passed with a 4-0 voice vote.

NEW BUSINESS:
No new business.

BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS:

Roger Bippus expressed concern on whether we had enough salt on hand for the upcoming season.  David asked Garry to update us on that issue.  Garry explained that we had more than enough salt at the present time.  He will be mixing the salt with sand for disbursement on the roads when needed as weather requires.  
Roger also advised that he noticed persons dropping off materials over the weekend in the field behind the salt building and asked if there were any liability issues with contractors entering our property during off-business hours. 

Garry explained to Roger that the contractors were delivering concrete and dirt for the ongoing project of bringing the field above flood level to improving its overall use & value. 

Adam asked Roger what he was referring to when asking about liability issues.  Roger explained he thought kids might play on the concrete and get hurt.  Adam explained that since we are a political community and that we are not as exposed to liability issues as a private facility would be.  Adam suggested we put up caution signs in that area.  Garry advised he would do so immediately.
Brad Korff explained that one of the residents, Harold David, contacted him to come look at a man hole in his backyard.  Apparently the man hole has a considerable amount of storm water infiltration running into it.  Brad expressed concern about the infiltration in man hole covers and that the smoke testing may not have uncovered this particular problem as it should have.  

Garry Sierra explained that he would investigate this issue.

Ken Temme mentioned that he also has seen this man hole on Mr. David’s property and that since the town has another 32 more of these man holes; Mr. Temme expressed concern that we may have quite a lot of infiltration entering our system than previously thought.

Council agreed to further investigate this issue.

Ken Temme reported there was no solid waste meeting.  Mr. Temme expressed concern that the smoke testing may not have met our expectations.  Garry Sierra explained the way the smoke testing was done.  He said most of it was very beneficial, however there could be improvements made and perhaps we could perform our own smoke testing in the future.  
David Whipple advised that the property across Hwy 41 & Boonville-New Harmony is being rezoned to commercial from agricultural.  Mr. Whipple states that he believes they will be building a Schnucks grocery store on the southeast corner of the intersection.  Concern was expressed by Brad Korff that they may be widening Boonville-New Harmony to 4 lanes eventually up to just east of Hwy 41. 
ATTORNEY COMMENTS:
Adam Farrar advised that he would work with Mallory to resolve the issues with Dress Subdivision sewer billing.  

Adam explained our new ordinance 2007-6 for discounted well user rates and continued to read the ordinance for council & residents.  Mr. Farrar also explained the affidavit and read that aloud.
GARRY SIERRA COMMENTS:
Garry addressed the board and wanted to thank them for their interest in the current projects and that he appreciated their involvement & concern.  Garry also advised council that the sewer department needed to purchase alternators for the pumps.  He has shopped around for the best price and found that Hutch & Sons, Inc. had the best offer.  Garry asked the board for their approval in purchasing 20 relay alternators for the total price of $1864.60.  His request was approved by council.
Garry noted that there was a car accident on Darmstadt road that the driver stated was the fault of a homeowner blowing weeds and clippings onto the roadway.  Garry asked Adam if there was any ordinance on blowing vegetation onto the roadways and if not should we have one.

Adam explained that he didn’t believe there was any law or ordinance in effect currently for that and that if there were it would difficult to actually enforce such an ordinance.  

RESIDENT’S COMMENTS:
Mr. Harold David explained the concern with the man hole in his back yard.  He advised council that when the man holes were installed he thinks they were not properly sealed when they were installed years ago.  He believes the infiltration is a big problem and asked the council to please address this issue.  Council agreed to make an effort to visit his property and see first hand what is going on out there with the man hole.

Marc Rouleau explained to council that he moved into their home in April of 2005 on Tibarand.  His sewer bills have always been high, but this summer it began to skyrocket.  Mr. Rouleau discovered that he has had a significant leak on his water heater that he was unaware of for quite some time.  He explained that the overflow valve was broken and discovered by the plumber they hired to come inspect.  He estimates that he been billed just for sewer an additional $1400 over the last few months.  Mr. Rouleau asked the council if there was any discount the council could offer him for this leak.
David asked if Mr. Rouleau had a plumber’s affidavit.  Mr. Rouleau said he had the bill with him.  Mallory asked Mr. Rouleau if he had been given any credit from Evansville water department and that when she had spoken with Mr. Rouleau’s wife on the phone last week she understood that Evansville Water department refused to issue the Rouleau’s any credit due to the leak being inside of the home.  Garry confirmed that that is Evansville Water department’s rule that they do not issue credit when the leak is found inside the home.  That is the homeowner’s responsibility.  

Mallory advised council that the Rouleau’s average usage based on last years consumption reports was 17,000 gallons per month.  Mallory stated that was still a high average for one household.  Mr. Rouleau stated that they are a family of 7 and that would perhaps explain their high average.

David Whipple explained that this is the first time he can remember that we have had a leak without an adjustment made by the Evansville Water department.  David said he had no problem with discounting Mr. Rouleau’s billing.

Ken Temme asked if Mr. Rouleau’s leaking water entered the basement drain.  Mr. Rouleau said if fact it did.  

Garry advised that Mr. Rouleau’s basement drain is not connected to the Darmstadt sewer system and the water ran into a ditch.  Garry stated that he noticed the water running into the creek the last couple months and was puzzled as to where it was coming from given that we haven’t had any rain in quite a while.

David stated that council will refund his overpayment and only charge him for an average usage of 17,000 for the last 3 months.
Mallory stated that she would send Mr. Rouleau a refund check in the mail immediately.  Mr. Rouleau thanked the council.

There was a comment made by a resident about tree trimming along the roads.  Brad advised that there was an easement along the road and that the trees could in fact be trimmed straight up from the easement.
A question was asked by a resident if he could be taken off the sewer.  David Whipple responded that that was not an option.  Adam advised that it was law that if there was available sewer that the home had to be connected.

Mr. David Whipple asked if there were anymore comments from residents, there were not.

The meeting adjourned at 9:05 p.m.

Attest:

Mallory Lowe
Clerk-Treasurer
